Minutes of the AEC

Held in the Penta Hotel, Lisboa

May 27th 1998
Present:

EC: H Dela Haye Chairman/Treasurer, T Donaghue, F Weiss, J Van Eck

OC: Eduardo Silva, Carlos Reis, Fernando Silva

The meeting commenced at 1640

1. Roll Call of teams

Aix-en-Provence

Belgrade

Berlin


Bremen

Bordeaux


Brest


Brussels

Budapest

CFMU


Corfu


Dublin

Dusseldorf

Faro/Santa Maria

Frankfurt

Geneva

Holland

Iceland


Karlsruhe

Kiev


Las Palmas

Lisboa


London

Maastricht

Madrid

Malmoe


Manchester

Minsk


Moscow

Munich


Norway

Padova

Paris

Praha



Prestwick

Reims


Riga

Roma



Schipol

Sheremetyevo
Stavanger

Skopje


Stuttgart

Tampere

Vienna

Vilnius


Warsaw

Zurich

2. Teams to be deleted.

There were no teams to be deleted

3. Teams withdrawing from the ECC

There were no withdrawals

4. Applications from new teams.

There were applications from Brindisi (rejoining), Aldergrove (rejoining), 

Nice (new member). All were accepted

5. Mail.

A letter was read from Steve Harkins, who apologised for not being able to attend and

stating that he would not be going forward for the EC this time.

6. Adoption of the minutes of the AEC 1997

The minutes were adopted

7. Motion regarding attendance at an AEC

The motion, which was proposed by the EC was that any team participating in the 

tournament and not sending a representative at the AEC should be fined 200DM, to

be paid within two months of the meeting. 
It was pointed out to the meeting that a team attracting a fine would not be eligible to participate until the fine was paid, and that if the fine was not paid for two years that the team would no longer be a part of the tournament. After some discussion the proposal was amended by Dusseldorf, who proposed that the fine must be paid before the end of the tournament. 
This amendment was accepted, on a show of hands, by a majority of those present.

8. Finance.

a) The accounts were presented to, and accepted by the meeting

b) The Audit Committee confirmed that the accounts were in order

c) Derek Douglas (CFMU) and Vladimir Malis (Praha) agreed to act as auditors

    for 1999.

9. Election of a new Executive Committee

The following nominations were received and were in order: Jozsef Bakos (Budapest)

Allan Beattie (Prestwick), Dave Carney (London), Harry Dela Haye (Maastricht) 

Terence Donaghue (Dublin), Bente Maimann (Copenhagen), Rolf Sugland (Dusseldorf)

A ballot took place to elect 5 from those nominated. The count was carried out by
M Coolans (Maastricht) and J Reynolds (Manchester).

After the first count the following were declared elected: H Dela Haye, T Donaghue,

J Bakos, R Sugland. A Beattie and D carney had equal votes for the fifth place on the EC.

B Maimann was in last place and was eliminated.

There was a second vote for the tied candidates and A Beattie was declared elected to the

EC board.

T Donaghue thanked those who had put their names forward for the committee,   

congratulated those who had been successful, and commiserated those who had not.

The voting had been very close and less than ten votes had separated first from last.

Those elected were asked to stay after the meeting in order to decide the composition of

the committee.

10. Report of the sub-committee

The Hon Gen Sec. invited the sub-committee to lead the discussion of the sub-committee report. 
The sub-committee chairperson, R Sugland, reminded the meeting that the S/C had sent questionnaires to all teams and had been disappointed by the response. From the replies
the S/C had recommended that the tournament should continue with 40 teams and that attempts to introduce qualification games or several smaller ECCs with promotion and relegation would not be favoured.  
It was the opinion of the S/C that the football was the most important part of the tournament, with the emphasis on social participation.
It recognised that the tournament was a victim of its own success, but urged participants to be prepared to ensure the continued success of the ECC.

Two items were of concern to those present: the costs of the tournament and the fact that many of the ATC units did not provide licences for controllers which would allow for positive identification of ATS staff.

T Quinn made a spirited appeal for continued support for the tournament. He asked the meeting to ensure that every effort was made to keep the tournament alive and that he would be very pleased to accept further submissions for any team that wished to make them.

The Hon Gen Sec. thanked the S/C for the work they had put into compiling the report. He congratulated them on the fine report that had been produced and asked the meeting to accept the report.

The Hon Gen Sec. told the meeting that if there were any problems with the adoption of the report then the meeting could accept it in principle, and that if they did accept the report that the EC would bring motions forward to incorporate the findings into the Manual, and that those recommendations that were accepted would come into effect in the year 2000.
The meeting adopted the report of the sub-committee

11. Review of the London Tournament

The OC 1997 (London) distributed copies of their accounts and reported that they had managed to refund all teams some monies as their costs had been maintained at a minimum. They urged that this is what all OCs should aspire to achieve.

12. Proceedings of Faro Santa Maria Tournament

Some of the matters that were brought to the notice of the OC were:

The shortage of toilets for the female supporters and the quality of pitches 3 and 6

The OC noted these comments and recommended that the number of female participants be kept in mind by future OCs: and that more work was being carried out on all the pitches to overcome the deficiencies. It was agreed that there was a need for better notification of information required by the teams, both with the position and size of notices, and the quality of announcements.
The OC also reported that some teams had sent their monies less the bank charges incurred and reminded the meeting that the full amount was due to the OC. Teams have to pay their own charges, it was not right that the OC should be at a loss.

All agreed that the quality of food and drink was excellent.
13. ECC 1999 Karlsruhe
Karlsruhe distributed updated information for 1999. They suggested that all participants, if possible, should come through Frankfurt, where there would be an information desk at the airport and at the railway station.

They confirmed that they would accept 40 teams with 25 persons per team and that they were continuing to seek sponsorship. If they were successful they would ensure the tournament cost would reflect this.

The dates for the tournament were confirmed from May 31st to June 4th, this was because the pitches were not available before these dates.

14. Applications for 2000 and beyond

The only application for the year 2000 was from Skopje. Zoran Dimovski showed a video of Skopje and advised the meting that the cost would be similar to that of Karlsruhe. The mayor of Skopje was supporting the tournament and that there were many flights to Skopje from most parts of Europe including Switzerland and Germany.
After some discussion the Chairman thanked Skopje for their offer, noted that there were no other applications and asked the meeting to give its approval to the application. The meeting did so.

There were no applications to host the tournament in 2001 or later although Prestwick said that they were considering hosting the ECC again at some stage. The Chairman urged the members to consider hosting later tournaments.

15. A.O.B.

The Hon Gen Sec. advised the meeting that the success of the ECC depended upon members actively considering hosting the tournament and that it was preferable that the request to hold a tournament be made as early as possible, at least as per the timetable in the Manual.
He said that the earlier the request to host was made the better for the EC, as they could inspect the locations and report to the members in good time about the facilities available.

This would allow the members to make a decision accordingly.

The Hon Gen Sec. also introduced Charles Carpenter and Ralph Mormiles from New York (USA) who were at the tournament with a football team of ATCOs from New York, and, who were attending the meeting as observers.
There was no further business and the meeting ended at 1950.

Addenda
Teams who have not participated for one year

Copenhagen, Geneva, Team Holland, Malmoe, Milano, Riga, Roma, Sheremetyevo and Skopje.

